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William Strasser, Jr., is quite humble when asked about his
selection for one of the University of Maryland’s most

prestigious awards.“This honor was unexpected, and that makes
it all the more appreciated,” said Strasser.“I am most grateful to
the University of Maryland and the College of Education for
recognizing me in this way.”

Strasser is the 2006 recipient of the College of Education
Distinguished Alumnus Award. He is one of 17 individuals
being honored April 8 at the University of Maryland Alumni
Association Awards Gala. Strasser, who earned a B.A. in 
secondary education English (1952), an M.A. in arts and
humanities (1954), and a Ph. D. in education administration
(1961), has had an exceptional career spanning more than 
35 years in the administration of public secondary and higher
education. Strasser has many happy memories of his University
of Maryland years and the friends he met there, and he remains
in close contact with his faculty advisor, retired professor
Clarence Newell.

Following graduation, Strasser held various teaching, admin-
istrative, research, and public policy positions in education during
the 1950s and 60s.As a specialist in educational administration in
the U.S. Office of Education during President Lyndon Johnson’s
development of the “Great Society” programs, Strasser conducted
national policy research related to financing shared-time/dual-
enrollment programs in public, parochial, and private schools.

Born in Washington, D.C., Strasser grew up in the city and
surrounding suburban areas when that region was undergoing
tremendous population growth after the Second World War.
Upon accepting appointment as the president of the then
Montgomery Junior College, he viewed his responsibility as an

opportunity to help the County open new paths to higher
education and community enhancement. In that 

position he led the county-wide development 
of a long-range master plan to transform
Montgomery Junior College into a highly
diversified, three-campus community college,
renamed Montgomery College.

“Community colleges play a unique role in
the intellectual, economic, and cultural life of a

community,” notes Strasser.“Only very few and
limited higher education opportunities existed 

within the County when I became president, and I
believed a much broader scope of programs, services, and 
facilities would be advantageous for area residents. I thought
that, if the College could expand its programs and facilities,
more people who wanted to pursue a higher education could
have access locally to a high quality institution, and more 
people would benefit from the many economic and cultural
enhancements that such a community college would bring 
to the area.”

With this perspective, Strasser lobbied tirelessly to interest
persons within the College and the Montgomery County and
State governments to support expansion. Once the master plan
was approved by the College Board of Trustees, Strasser took the
lead in securing financing and overseeing the plan’s implemen-
tation. During his tenure as president for 13 years, enrollments
and course offerings quadrupled, a new campus at Germantown
was created, the Takoma Park Campus was redeveloped and
expanded, the Rockville Campus more than doubled in capacity,
and a major off-campus program of continuing adult education
was established.

A respected academic, Strasser throughout his career published
in various national journals and presented at numerous regional
and national forums. In addition, he was awarded grants from
the Ford Foundation and the Danforth Foundation. He served
as a Carnegie Postdoctoral Fellow in the Administration of
Higher Education at the University of Michigan and a Visiting
Scholar at the University of California-Berkeley. His biography
is included in Who’s Who in America and Who’s Who in the World.

Now retired, Strasser resides in Shepherdstown,West
Virginia. On his retirement, the College Board of Trustees
granted him the rank of President Emeritus and Professor
Emeritus of Montgomery College. He enjoys a wide variety of
retirement hobbies, including exhibiting some of his artistic
digital photography, researching and writing his family’s colo-
nial and early American history and genealogy, working out-
doors at his country home, and occasionally composing poetry.

Editor’s Note: Also honored at the 2006 Alumni Association
Awards Gala are College of Education alumna, Jacqueline Heise
’49, and her husband, John.They are recipients of the Spirit of
Maryland Award.To read more about the honorees and the
University of Maryland Alumni Association, visit:
www.alumni.umd.edu/programs/annualawards.html.

Bob Ramin

Dr.William Strasser, Jr. creates photo art using digital imaging software—one
of his many retirement hobbies.
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College of Education Alumni Chapter Vice President Carl E.

Anderson, Ed.D., was one of five individuals honored on

Feb. 22 at the President’s Volunteer Service Awards Ceremony

hosted at the White House.

Held in commemoration of the 80th celebration of African

American History Month, attendees of the ceremony included 

Vice President Dick Cheney and civil rights pioneer, Dorothy

Height.As noted in President George Bush’s remarks that day,

“The President’s Volunteer Service Award is the highest level of

commendation a President can give in recognition of those who

have contributed their time and their talent and their energy to

helping others.”

Anderson was commended for his work with the Kappa

Alpha Psi Fraternity's Alumni Chapter in Washington, D.C.

He was among the chapter’s founders, and served for 10 years 

as president of the Kappa Scholarship Endowment Fund—

a scholarship program for deserving seniors in financial need

attending public high schools in the District. More than 300

scholarships have been funded in part from proceeds of the

annual Celebrity Auction and Soul Food Feast, an event

Anderson has chaired for the past 22 years.

Anderson is vice president emeritus for Student Affairs at

Howard University. He earned his Ed.D. in student personnel

administration from the College of Education.Among his many

honors, he has been recognized by the University of Maryland

Alumni Association with the 2003 College of Education

Distinguished Alumnus Award.

Dr. William Strasser, Jr., Receives 2006 Distinguished Alumni Award

Anderson Honored with President’s Volunteer Service Award 
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Splaine Chosen Commencement
Speaker for Fall Ceremonies

The University of Maryland fall graduating Class of 2005
chose one of the College of Education’s most popular 

faculty members to deliver the commencement address on 
Dec. 21, 2005.Associate Professor Emeritus John E. Splaine,
Department of Education Policy and Leadership, delivered an
inspiring address greeted by cheers and applause.

“I try to challenge students to think for themselves. However,
I believe that they need knowledge in order to think critically
about what they read, hear and see,” says Splaine, who added
that he always appreciates the chance to communicate with 
students. “I believe the rewards of being an educator really come
from being around those who want to learn and encouraging
them to explore their interests.”

Splaine joined the College of Education’s education policy
and leadership faculty in 1973, retiring in 2001 as associate 
professor emeritus. He accepted a position at the University of
Denver, where he held the Amos B. Hostetter, Jr., Chair and
taught courses in political communication until his retirement
in 2003. Since then, he has taught education courses part-time at
the University of Maryland. Splaine has received many honors
throughout his career, including the Outstanding Educator
Award from Kappa Delta Pi (Iota Upsilon Chapter) in 2000.
In 2005, he was named as a faculty mentor by one of the
University of Maryland Philip Merrill Presidential Scholars.

A well-respected scholar, Splaine has been an education
consultant with C-SPAN television since 1987. He has presented
at a Corporation for Public Broadcasting (CPB) seminar, and
has appeared on National Public Radio (NPR). Splaine is 
the author of Road to the White House Since Television and 
A Companion to the Lincoln-Douglas Debates.
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A Message from the Dean:
The promise of spring encourages

thinking about renewal, growth,

and potential. In the natural world,

visible signs are easy to see: the 

grass greens, plants grow, and all

things seem possible.

Renewal, growth and potential

are terms that can also describe key

elements of our thriving College 

of Education at the University of

Maryland.The very process of 

education reflects constant growth and renewal. Students 

are absorbed in their studies, and faculty members reach 

out through their teaching and research.

Our alumni are also part of this cycle.Through dedication

and financial support, alumni help the college reach its

potential and address critical societal needs, for example,

developing strategies to help all students, including those

most disadvantaged, to succeed.

The college goals for the upcoming capital and endow-

ment campaign are to expand and upgrade the aging

Benjamin Building, endow and name distinguished faculty

chairs and professorships, expand graduate fellowship 

opportunities, and add scholarships for deserving students.

I hope you will join me by investing in these goals.

We have been fortunate in the past that many of our

alumni have made regular, sustained gifts to our college and its

programs.These wonderful alumni have gotten into a “habit

of giving,” providing a sustained source of funding that is

deeply appreciated.As a dean, I find it interesting that many

of our alumni have been making regular annual gifts for 

five, ten years, and in some cases even longer. Clearly these

benefactors are in the habit of giving and understand regular

gifts support the renewal and growth for scholarship awards,

programmatic support, and discretionary funding that can be

used to leverage additional funds.

It is only natural that part of our campaign planning

includes a review of giving patterns so we can seek out

prospects who find our case for support to be compelling and

worthy of gifts.We continue to hear from alumni who want

us to be aware of their career accomplishments and who

appreciate how much their education contributed to their

success. Naturally, we hope to find more of these benefactors.

We also will explore new ways to recognize those 

benefactors who have made a commitment to support the

College of Education through sustained gifts over a number

of years, or new gifts that create a lasting legacy. One way 

we plan to recognize our major benefactors is with a special 

celebration,“The Bash at Benjamin” on Saturday, May 20.

This formal event will be used to reflect on the college’s 

rich and vibrant history, as well as to look ahead to the

future. Long-time donors will join university VIPs, corporate

supporters, and friends of the college in being treated to an

evening reception, special program, and dinner and dancing

under the stars, all taking place on the plaza between the

Benjamin Building and Tawes Fine Arts Building.

I’m looking forward to “The Bash at Benjamin” where

we will celebrate our heritage and share our dreams with

friends, alumni and supporters. Best of all, it’s not too late to

expand our invitation list with the names of additional alumni

who want to be part of our legacy and our future. If you

would like to learn more about our upcoming campaign and

“The Bash at Benjamin,” celebration, I invite you to send an

email to me at Endeavors@umd.edu. Happy Spring!

Edna Mora Szymanski, Dean
College of Education
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Twenty-five and 50-year anniversaries are exceptional 
occasions to be celebrated in grand style.The College of

Education intends to do just that as it hosts a special luncheon
and ceremony on Friday, May 19, to commemorate the silver
and gold graduation anniversaries of alumni from the Class 
of 1981 and Class of 1956.The college’s annual tradition of 
honoring these milestone graduates is especially fitting this 
year as the University of Maryland continues celebrating the
150th anniversary of its founding.

The Silver and Gold Anniversary Celebration is a wonderful
opportunity for alumni to revisit their alma mater to relive their

memories and reunite with old friends. Honorees will be part of
a special ceremony and receive commemorative medallions and
wear silver and gold regalia. In addition, the Silver and Gold
alumni are invited to particiapate in the College of Education’s
May 22 graduation ceremony, where they will process in with 
the students and faculty, be seated with the graduates and help
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